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Minutes of the Meeting Held

August 12, 2008
The Delaware Harness Racing Commission met for a meeting at Harrington Raceway, Harrington, Delaware at 10:15 a.m. on Tuesday, August 12, 2008.

Commission Members Present

	Beth Steele, Chairman
	George P. Staats, Commissioner

	Robert (Breezy) Brown, Commissioner
	Kenneth Williamson, Commissioner


Others Present

	Stuart Drowos, Deputy Attorney General
	Scott Egger, Presiding Judge 

	Annie Renzetti, D.V.M.
	Charles Lockhart, V.P. Harness Racing D. Downs

	Karen Craft, Facilities Manager, HRI
	John Hensley, Sr. Dir., Horse Racing, D. Downs

	James Boese, General Manager, HRI
	Louise Kinsey, Operations Support Specialist

	Judy Davis-Wilson, DE Breeder’s Fund Board
	Michael Scuse, Secretary of Agriculture

	Ronald Gene Lankford, Del Pointe, Inc.
	Hugh Gallagher, Administrator, DHRC

	Michael Wigley, Davis, Bowen & Freidel
	Jo-Ann Price, Paralegal

	Jill Burton, Ocean Atlantic
	Benny L. Johnson, Met. Reg. Council of Comp.

	Courtney Lankford, Atlantic Sands
	William M. Chasanov, Esq., HRI Director

	Brenda Bramble, VP, DSOA
	Preston Schell, Del Pointe, Inc.

	Patti Key, CEO, Harrington Raceway
	Jay Lewis, Exec. Director, HRI


	Call to Order/Welcome
	Chairman Steele called the public session of the meeting to order at 10:26 a.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  

	Approval of Minutes


	Commissioner Brown made a Motion to approve the June 10, 2008 Minutes as written. Commissioner Williamson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously. 

	Old Business
  Final Order for Rule 8.3.9.4

  Salmon’s Stipulated Agreements

  Epilogue Language Approved

  Upcoming Appeals


	The Commissioners signed the Order from the June meeting.

The Commissioners signed the Stipulated Agreement between DAG counsel for the judges and Mr. Salmon’s attorney. Due to this agreement, the Salmons appeal will not be scheduled.
Secretary Scuse announced that with Commissioner Brown’s assistance the Epilogue language in the latest Budget Bill was approved under DDA. The monies will be swept (distributed) from Harrington Raceway’s VLT revenues by the Lottery division to pay DHRC staff. There will be pay increases for some positions that have not been fairly compensated, and the vets will have benefits. It increases the staff by two more investigators and an additional clerical position. Some of the things the commission asked for during their Sunset Review four years ago are taking place. He has been working with one of our key legislators, the Co Chair and Director of OMB and the Comptroller’s Office to sign off on the five new positions. The money will be “swept” this week.
On August 20th, the Corey Callahan appeal (driving infraction) is set to be heard before Mr. Gallagher as Hearing Officer 

	New Business
  Application for License to Conduct 

    Harness Racing Meet

  Del Pointe Presentation
  Break
  Proposed Change of Policy 

    for cover court reporter fees
    (DHRC Rule 10.2.9.2)
Proposed Changes to Rules

  Rule 10.2.9.2 (appeal bond increase)
 Rule 7.1.6.1.2 (preference date)
  Rule 10.2.8.3 (transfer of ownership)

  Rule 9.5.7.3.2 (Pick (n) pool)


	Stuart Drowos reported that Andrew Kerber and he had an opportunity to review the application. It is his and Mr. Kerber’s recommendation for the commission to vote on the application, as far as a conditional approval for the application itself. The applicants would have to go to the legislature to obtain approval for slots or gaming at the track. Final approval would be subject to blueprints, an examination of construction as built and final application at that time. The commission will have oversight of all future stages. 
Mr. Gene Lankford explained that he and Preston Schell, and Mike Wigley, from the architectural firm Davis, Bowen & Freidel were here to present their plans and to answer any questions. He said the current Delaware tracks are doing a great job and cited H.B. Resolution 63 as stating that 70% of racing revenues come from non-residents. 70 million people visit Delaware each year; what better way to reach those non-residents than to have a track easily accessible from Cape May Ferry. They will request a conditional license offer with live and simulcast wagering and other recreational opportunities. The plan is for a one-mile track to be built on 113 north of Millsboro. This track will compliment the current tracks by providing a venue when other tracks are closed, allow them to keep horses in Delaware, will fill the need for a one-mile track not currently found in Delaware, and will help draw the best horses from the bordering states and nationally. This would bring racing to 15 miles inland of the Delaware beaches, will help preserve land and open space in Sussex County, and provide pony racing, family picnic and barbeque areas, along with polo, rodeo, steeplechase, riding and driving lessons. It is anticipated that it will take about three years to obtain all the permits, annexing from Millsboro, etc. The DSOA gave its approval of the project. A question and answer period followed. After discussion, Commissioner Williamson made a Motion to approve the conditional application for the license; Commissioner Brown seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously. 
A break was taken at 11;27 a.m. The meeting was called back to order at 11:43 a.m.
Chairman Steele agreed there was no need to move this item to the rules committee, as Mr. DiMario requested. After discussion and consideration of Mr. Gallagher’s recommendation to increase the fee to $300, Commissioner Brown moved to raise the fee to $300, Commissioner Staats seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously. Mr. Boese suggested the amount be left unspecified, to simplify any further policy changes should the prevailing rate be increased by the court reporter agency, which is a State contract. The rate would not be changed unless it was changed by the contract vendor. There was general agreement. Presiding Judge Egger was directed that the new amount will become effective immediately.
Chairman Steele agreed to move this portion to the Rules Committee for further discussion. The language proposed should include  something to the effect of “an amount equivalent to the prevailing rate.” Commissioner Williamson made the Motion to move this portion of the rule to the Rules Committee, Commissioner Brown seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.
This approved language came to the Commission from the Rules Committee, therefore, Commissioner Staats made a Motion that it be published for public comment, per the normal rule making procedures, Commissioner Williamson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously. This will be set for an October public hearing.

This language also came to the Commission approved from the Rules Committee; Commissioner Brown made  a Motion that it be published for public comment; Commissioner Staats seconded the Motion, and it passed unanimously.

Mr. Lockhart offered that after further discussions with their tote companies, no further changes will be proposed to the current rule.

	Reports from Racing Administrator, Racing Officials & Veterinarians
  Strangles case was not an outbreak
  Saratoga ARCI Model Rules Meeting

  Veterinarian’s Report

  Presiding Judge’s Report

    Personnel Changes


	The Strangles case reported through the USTA was a scare, and blown out of proportion. Dr. Renzetti dealt with the matter promptly and contacted Dr. Matt LeVec, a new Hampshire State official, who faxed us a letter indicating that it was not a true outbreak. The horse in question was only a carrier, did not show symptoms, and was euthanized as a precaution. Mr. Boese kept in very close contact with Mr. Gallagher, and kept him up to date daily. The DHRC did the release the day before the first draw. Horses from Florida were allowed in; our prohibition was that any horses that raced in Rockingham since June 1st had to have a negative test.
The meeting went very well; its focus was primary thoroughbred, and on harness whips John Blake asked that all jurisdictions contact him with their comments. Congressional hearings were conducted, RCI survey on a single database, the RCI and USTA will have to come up with a single database.

Dr. Renzetti explained that Strangles is a respiratory disease that pops up occasionally, and needs to be contained as best you can. Also, there were a couple of whipping incidents, which have been handled.
Mr. Wilson is out on short term disability; it is unknown when he will be back; Mr. Manges has been filling in and Mr. Collison has come back as a Special Projects Investigator. Secretary Scuse is working on a proposal to bring in judges to try out for a short term evaluation basis. They will meet with Dover Downs management to try to develop a proposed schedule for a fourth judge. Now that all staff is truly DHRC’s, we have to watch their time. Sometimes judges work 10-12 hours/day, and their days have to be kept to 5 days/week. Mr. Gallagher added that a substitute veterinarian and at least a fourth judge and two alternates need to be obtained.

	Public Comment
  
	

	Adjournment to Executive Session


	At 12:30 p.m., Commissioner Staats moved to adjourn to Executive Session to discuss personnel issues, Commissioner Lambertson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  

	Upcoming Events

  Regular Meeting
  Rules Committee
	09/09/08 10:15 a.m. at Harrington Raceway, Gold Rm. In Casino
10/07/08 10:15 a.m. at Department of Ag. Secretary’s Conf. Room

	Adjournment


	At approximately 1:33 p.m., having no further business, Commissioner Brown moved to adjourn, Commissioner Williamson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  
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